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PRESIDENTôS REPORT 2016 
The monthly club meetings throughout the year were well attended. Apart from providing a venue for members to 
catch up and discuss stuff ï not just always about birds ï the quality of the presentations by guest speakers and 
members are entertaining as well  as instructive. Thank you to everyone who takes the time to present at the 
meetings. We all appreciate the time and effort that goes into preparing and presenting these sessions. I, for one, 

love Membersô Presentation days! We now have some brilliant photographers in the club and we appreciate their 
sharing their favourite snaps and holiday experiences with us all.  

Sadly for the club, Gloria and Rick are moving down to Tasmania to escape the heat. At this time of year it is easy to 
understand why. They ha ve both been very active members of the club and have been supportive of many of the 
clubôs education programs over the years. We have all enjoyed the wonderful afternoon teas they have provided at 
the monthly meetings. So I would like to take this opportu nity to thank Gloria and Rick and wish them all the best in 
this big move. Beth and Wendy have very kindly taken on the role of afternoon tea providers. They have big shoes 
to fill but the couple of practice runs last year when they filled in when Gloria a nd Rick were in New Zealand proved 
that they are up to the task.  

Once again in May I braved the Melbourne weather to attend the Branch Delegates Forum. It is always worthwhile 
having someone represent the club at these meetings. It gives us a chance to ógive feedbackô on some of the 
difficulties we have encountered over the preceding year in dealing with National Office and to also contribute to 

discussions on the direction BirdLife Australia is taking.  

Wal has done a marvellous job of keeping everything in  order for the committee and making sure all members are 
kept up to date with all the club news. This is no small task as BirdLife Townsville is such a busy group with many 
outings for all to enjoy, and working with several Government and non -Government ag encies. Warren has been a 
reliable back up for him.  

The website continues to be very popular with members and the general community. Thanks to Ian Boyd for on -
going management and development. If you have difficulty in opening óActivitiesô, click on the Refresh Icon to 
update the page.  

The Owl Boxes Project in cooperation with NQ Dry Tropics is progressing a bit slowly due to several issues, but it is 
progressing non - the - less. A few of the boxes are in situ and being watched to assess the best height and po sition to 
place the boxes to encourage the owls to move in.  

Norm has organized several school and community education programs. He and Wal have been sharing the 

Conservation Officerôs role as Garrie has had family responsibilities keeping him down south. Janet Cross has worked 
hard to get all the safety stuff set up and maintain the equipment needed. Nina has done a sterling job of keeping 
our finances well organised as usual.  

Our busy schedule of surveys continues with many members taking part and even ta king the responsibility of 
coordinating some surveys. It is exciting to see so many members making good use of eBird: recording lists, 
planning holidays and keeping up with all the latest news on sightings.  

A very important event in 2015 was the Nestling Exhibition at the Museum of Tropical North Queensland. The 
volunteer taxidermists, most of whom are BirdLife members, have developed a fantastic display. If you have not had 
the opportunity to see it yet, you still have till March to get in there. It would  be a real shame to miss it. Earlier in 
the year, BirdLife Townsville donated a display case which will be only used to show bird specimens.  

Beth Snewin has done several radio interviews on ABC local throughout the year. The great news is that this will 

now be a regular event. Beth will be interviewed by Paula Tapiolas at 1030 every second Tuesday. Bethôs interviews 
are always entertaining and informative so be sure to tune in.  

Thank you to the outgoing committee and the many non -committee members who work ed hard over the year to 
keep BirdLife Townsville such a successful group to belong to.  

Janet Robino, President  
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BIRDING IN THE TOP 
END 
We had a couple of days in Darwin before our 

Kimberley Cruise in September so went 

birding in Kakadu with Luke and Sarah, two 

young bird guides. They were very 

knowledgeable so we saw a lot of hoped - for 

birds in a short time.  

On the Marak ai Track we saw Masked Finches and 
flushed out Brown Quails. At Nourlangie Rock we had 
a fabulous sighting of the vibrant Rainbow Pitta, 
practically under our feet. He stayed around for ages, 
fossicking in the leaf litter and varying his position in 
a fift een foot radius. Then he got sick of all the 

attention and wandered off. In the gloom of late 
afternoon, the White - lined Honeyeater turned up at a 
soak, as predicted, under an overhanging cliff. On the 
outskirts of Jabiru we came across some Partridge 
Pigeons.  

Somewhere near Jabiru, Luke showed us a Red 
Goshawkôs nest that heôs been monitoring, with 
parent on the nest. We were admiring it when a white 
fluffy chick poked its head up. Suddenly, about five 
Northern Rosellas flew close by the nest. Another 
Gosh awk (previously hidden) charged out from a 
nearby tree and tried to catch one of them. It was a 

fast and dramatic chase over our heads with some 
skilful manoeuvring but the Goshawk lost and the 
Rosellas flew away. This thrilling unexpected 
encounter was so  satisfying -  a case of being in the 
right place at the right time. We also saw Silver -
backed Butcherbirds in this area. We were lucky to 
encounter buffalo, brumbies and pigs on our travels.  

At Copperfield Dam near Pine Creek I got my 500 th  
bird, and what a bird! The Gouldian Finch ï which was 
very exciting as it was the bird I most wanted to see 
up there. Admittedly, they werenôt very close but we 
saw the striking colours of the male. In Pine Creek the 

female Hooded Parrots were having fun under the 
sprink lers with the males nearby in the trees. At 

Adelaide River we saw the Arafura Fantail and Yellow 
Fly Robin.  

Obviously we only scratched the surface of Kakadu in 
our two days and will have to go back to explore in -
depth.  

John and I went to Buffalo Creek (just outside 
Darwin) early the next morning and saw Red -headed 
Honeyeaters and the Green -backed Gerygone but 

missed the Chestnut Rail.  

We also went to the Sewage Farm. Everyone kept 
saying óbe croc aware when you go thereô, so much so 
that I was on hyper -alert. Thereôs not much space 
between the mangroves and the perimeter fence and 
no-where to run. We managed to see lots of good 
birds but itôs a huge place and without a telescope it 
was sometimes a case of óis it? could be, too hard to 
tellô. Dotterels, Pied Herons, Mangrove Golden 
Whistler, Large -billed Gerygone and Yellow White -eye 
were not a bad haul but I was pleased to leave. And 

we flushed some Red -backed Quail on the way in.  

That afternoon we went on the Outback Flo atplane 
Adventure to the Finniss River. It wasnôt particularly 
to see birds ï just a fun thing to do involving a 
floatplane, a boat cruise along the lagoon (where the 
croc Sweetheart was found), a helicopter and an 
airboat. However, we managed to see Kingf ishers, 
Shining Flycatchers, Night Herons, Pacific Heron, 
Great Egret and of course, lots of crocs, big ones, 
which were very close to the airboat. It was a 
fascinating area -  it had a primeval feel about it and 
the airboat could negotiate the narrowest, t runk - laden 

& vegetated little creeks.  

At one stage John had a small fish on his outstretched 
hand and a Forest Kingfisher swooped down and 
picked it up with a nip in the process.  

In a park near our hotel in the heart of Darwin we 
also saw the Red -collared Lorikeets. We bumped into 
a couple of English birdwatchers on their second trip 
here. Amazing how a pair of binoculars around your 
neck gives you instant friends. They had some 
kn owledge, but were way -off with some identifications 
-  such an adventurous elderly couple. Made me think 
weôve got years of birding left in us yet. 

Chris Stewart  

Partridge Pigeon  

Rainbow Pitta  
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SHINING FLYCATCHERS  
I've been chasing a nice photo of the elusive 

and shy (according to my bird  book) Shining 

Flycatcher.    

I had had a few fleeting glimpses of both the male 
and female and one memorable day had a male 

feeding just a few feet from me, far too close for a 
photo with my long lens  so I just watched and 
enjoyed the experience.    

Over the Christmas break I had heard them calling 
and saw the male feeding in the ti trees (melaleuca 
viridiflora) behind our beach hut.   With the drought 
we are having t heir regular mangrove creek has dried 
up.  It's one that is only connected to the sea 
irregularly and is now closed off due to a build up of 
sand at the mouth.  

I dashed out with my camera and was lucky enough 
to see both male and female sitting together in  a 

tree.   I got some shots and then left them to it.    

Later in the day I went for a wander with the camera 
and could hear the call of the Shining Flycatcher 
again, but much more frequently and louder.   I 
discovered the pair harassing two Blue -winged 
Kooka burras. We had had a nice shower of rain 
overnight that had brought out the flying ants and 
then the frogs and consequently the kookaburras 
were having a feast of frogs.    

I got to sit on the ground and observe and 
photograph these two birds, busily seeing  off 
enemy.   It was fantastic.  Both birds were calling and 

attacking with their feet, putting on a very good 
show.   I did notice that the female appeared to be the 
one doing most of the actual physical attacking.   One 
kookaburra got the message very quick ly and left, the 
other was somewhat slower, which was great for me.    

During this attacking time I observed the male picking 
of bits of paper bark and waving them around and 

then chucking them on the ground.  I'm not sure if 
this was a display of strength for the kookaburra or 
something for the female flycatcher to observe.  

It was an amazing experience that left me with some 
great shots.   I can't believe my luck in being there at 
the right time.    

This happened at Toomulla beach, in Clement state 
forest la nd that our block backs onto.  

Annette Sibson  

 

IN SEARCH OF THE BBPK  
As we had failed to see the Buff -breasted 

Paradise ïKingfisher along the road to Paluma 

(you canôt miss it; itôs there all the time ï 

comments from the one s who had seen it); 

Lenore and myself followed Angela Wards 

instructions upon where to find the elusive 

bird.  

This was to walk up the track which starts at Ellen Cl., 
Bayview Heights, a suburb of Cairns; following the 
track to the lookout and down the other side if 
necessary.  

We started  out on the track early morning on Jan 30 
2016 after a good shower of rain during the night. 
The rainforest was still dripping with water; it was hot 

and the humidity was bordering the totally liquid 
stage. Didnôt take long before we were dripping with 
swe at.  

The climb would make a mountain goat think twice 
about tackling it. Very steep. Keeping an eye out for 
the BBPK, we finally made it to the lookout. We could 
hear different birds calling from all around but not 
close to the track. Taking our time to des cend, finally 
we gave it up as wild bird chase and went back for 
breakfast.  

 

Attack  

Buff -breasted Paradise -Kingfisher  
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The previous day, Nina and Ian had seen the BBPK at 
this location and, judging by the calls that we heard, 
there is a fair population of them in the area that we 
climbed.  

We met u p with Nina and Ian and went to the 
Daintree Village where we then met up with Ni naôs 
brother , Vince and his wife Liz.  

A cruise on the Daintree with Sauce and a walk 

through the Mossman Gorge took up the rest of the 
day. The following day we had planned a trip up Mt. 
Lewis but when we arrived were cheerfully informed 
by the work gang at the bottom of the mount, that 
the track was closed for at least a week while they 
cleared fallen trees, fixed other hazards and repaired 
the track.  

Regrouping,  we decided to go to Kingfisher Park and 
walk along the bordering road. The Park is closed for 
two months, reopens in April.  

As we turned the corner to go down to the creek, a 

juvenile BBPK flew up and perched close by.  

Further down the road, we found an a dult BBPK which 
sat there obligingly for photos.  

We all agreed that this was the way birding should 
be; not clambering through hot and sweaty jungle, 
risking life and limb!  

Malcolm Calvert  

 

BIRDS IN THE GARDEN  
Robyn and I have recently returned from a 

hol iday in the top western corner of the south 

island of New Zealand.   

We stayed with our daughter - in - law's father, Graham, 
on his dairy farm in Pu Pu Valley on the outskirts of 
Takaka in a picturesque area called Golden Bay.  The 
house is situated on a forested hill that overlooks the 
farm which takes in a large portion of the valley.  
Around the home is one of the best rambling gardens 
I have seen for a long time.  I would class it as a 

cottage garden only on a much larger scale.  It is in 
that garden  that I spent many hours with my camera.  

There was plant photography aplenty but it was the 
birds that took most of my attention.  

Due to the quite likable temperature (not to hot 
not too cold with the odd rain showers) the birds 
were active throughout  most of the day. It was 
the Tui and the Bellbird that first caught my 
attention as they were taking advantage of the 
two nectar laden plants in the garden; the New 

Zealand Flax and the Pohutukawa which has a 
flower not unlike a callistemon.  

Another bird th at was a regular visitor was the 
New Zealand Pigeon, quite a large bird that fed 
mainly on the fresh leafy shoots on various trees. 
They were usually in pairs and flew in and out of 
the gardens at all times of the day.  

Of course there was the Tomtit.  Akin  to our 
Robins, they flitted around the garden in search of 
food. Generally in company with the Tomtit was 
the Grey Fantail. The colour of these birds was 
variable from light grey with lots of white in the 
tail to all over brown which I first thought was 
another species.  

Always skulking around the garden was the Weka 
(Bush -hen). There was a family of two adults with 
their two immature off -spring.  They quietly 
moved around the garden in search of food.  We 
were warned that if we left an exterior door open 
for too long they would more likely enter the 
house looking for food.  Much to Graham's 
annoyance they are adept at getting under the 
netting that protected the strawberry plants and 
any other succulent food that took their fancy.  

Another ground dwelling bi rd was the Californian 
Quail, an introduced species, but what a beautiful 

bird. It could be seen in any part of the garden and 
would general pop up when least expected.  

Another bird that was the cause of protective netting 
over the plants was the Silver -eye. These little birds, 
in numbers, could devour a good size fig in no time. 
They were very common and spent a lot of their time 
deep inside the Manuka trees that were abundant on 
the hills around the house. The reason for this was I 
think because of the N ew Zealand Falcon and the 

Tui  

Bellbird  
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Swamp Harrier that patrolled the area on a regular 
basis.  

The New Zealand Falcon proved to be a hard bird to 
photograph.  On most occasions that someone saw it 
I was either out touring around or otherw ise occupied. 
It was only on the morning that we left to return to 
Australia that the Falcon presented it itself for me to 
photograph.  To start with it was the female, preening 
herself in misty rain on top of a power pole near the 
house.  Not worrying too  much about getting the 
camera wet, I was able to get close enough for some 
photos. And, I think in sympathy too me for waiting 
so long for an opportunity for some photos, the male 
bird joined her and I got both of them together.  A 

nice farewell present.  

One bird that I chased around the garden but could 
not find let alone get a photo of was the Long - tailed 
Cuckoo. Quite a large bird of around 40cm and 
looking something similar to a female Common Koel, 
it should have been easy to find.  Not only do these 
bird lay their eggs in other birds' nests, eggs and 
young nestlings form part of its diet. The call of this 
Cuckoo is quite loud and you would think easily lead 
you to the bird.  Not so.  I spent ages trying to track 
them down which, by its call, seemed to  be only a 
couple of metres away.  V entriloquist  I think.  Blowed 

if I could locate one.  

All in all we had a great time and visited lots of places 
and I saw plenty of other birds but it was the time I 
spent in the garden on that hill in PU PU  Valley that 
was one of the highlights of the trip for me.  

Ian Boyd  

Weka  

California Quail  
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SOUTH AUSTRALIA  
Since my unexpected return to SA, I have been 
renovating my trashed  house, which is only a couple 
of kilometres  from the samphire coast, which  is the 
stretch of coastline  of St Vincent Gulf extending from 

Adelaide  to Pt . Wakefield, and renowned for its 
migratory seabirds. It attracts  researchers and 
birdgroups from all over Aust ralia.  

The lignum grasslands and the surrounding scrub 
supports , amongst others , the Slender -bil led 
Thornbill, Elegant and  Rock Parrots and plenty of  
honeyeaters.  

In my few excursions to date, I have seen some nice 
birds, which , although not uncommon here, may be of 
some interest. Photos are in order Ruddy Turnstone, 
Red-necked stints, Common G reenshank, Grey  
Plover, Pacific Gull, and Fairy tern.  

Roger Mortlock  

 

 

 

 

 

 


